Minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee held on 17 September 2008 at Methodist Church House

Present: 

Ken Wales, Andrew Moore, Ian Harrison, Gareth Hill, Dudley Coates, Alison Jackson, John Ellis, Mark Wakelin, Jim Booth, Ken Jackson, Margaret Best, Chris Elliott, Andrew Gibbs, Martyn Atkins, Helen Woodall, Sue Millman

In attendance:
Jane Bates (Minutes), Ken Howcroft for particular items, Doug Swanney and Nick Moore for part of the day.
Apologies: 
Ron Calver

Opening devotions were led by Jim Booth.

08.4.1
Southlands College Future Status [SRC/08/52, 52a, 52b, 52c, 52d]

Peter Briggs, Principal of Southlands College, was welcomed to the meeting.  The role of Principal of Southlands is a part time role and Peter is also a part of the university management team.  Peter explained the background to the proposals that were before the committee.  The Roehampton Institute was formed out of four colleges in 1975.  Each college retained their independence and maintained separate governing bodies.  Peter emphasised that as a founding partner of the university, the Methodist Church ought to be concerned about the future of the university as well as of the college.  Changes are needed to the campus and it is only the university that can generate income and receive public funding.  

The proposals contained in the papers include provision that the university will fund a part time Principal and chaplain.  The proposed Southlands Liaison Group will be about influence rather than governance.  


Peter outlined the potential risks as follows:

In the short term, the Vice-Chancellor will change and a new appointment could mean that there is further review of the arrangements; 


The university is too small in the emerging higher education world;


It will become more difficult to appoint Methodist principals and chaplains.

However, the major benefit is felt to be that there is the prospect that in the long term, there will still be a Methodist college with a Methodist ethos with good facilities.

The SRC responded to this report, with some questions and concerns in the following areas:

What will happen when the Vice-Chancellor moves on?

An assurance was given that the Methodist Church will be represented on the Principal’s appointment panel; however, these recommendations do not guarantee that the Principal will be Methodist.  

Will the Liaison Group be an effective link in governance terms?  The Liaison Group would have no role in governance; it would function as an advisory group, a support group for the Principal and the Chaplain and a communication channel.  The Vice-Chancellor would make an annual report to the Liaison Group.

Is Roehampton a viable institution itself?  It is possible that Roehampton would be less viable if these proposals are not followed.  The Church of England is at the same stage with Whitelands College (another of the colleges that forms part of Roehampton University).  What happens if they respond to these proposals differently?  Efforts have been made to ensure that the processes happen in parallel.

There was concern that the Methodist Church would be effectively gifting Southlands to the university.  Advice should be sought from HEFCE.  Would it be better to sell the buildings to them, rather than leasing them or would that lose the Methodist ‘footprint’?  

If the buildings were to be sold, the market value would be lower because there is only one possible buyer.

Are the heads of agreement equivalent to the other colleges?  They are all on the same framework although some of the detail has to be different because of the different governance arrangements. 

 In view of these concerns, the SRC asked that the main points should be discussed in a revised paper for the Council and the SRC approved the three resolutions only provisionally.  Its approval of them was conditional on: receiving comment from the governing body; progress of the Church of England in relation to Whitelands College; obtaining advice from the Higher Education Funding Council for England (HEFCE), especially on the option of selling Southlands to the university rather than leasing it.

In relation to Resolution 1, it was felt that the Heads of Terms needed to expand about the terms of reference of the liaison group (2.4.1) and how it would be appointed – it was felt that the Methodist Council would need to appoint it.

The recommendation of the SRC to the October Council is that this exploratory work should continue and that it should come to the Council in April 2009 for decisions.  The SRC believes that Council would need to be aware of the views of the governors, the Church of England and HEFCE before making final decisions.  It was felt that it would be helpful to prepare for the Council a short summary of the advantages and disadvantages of these proposals.

08.4.2
Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 7 May 2008 were agreed and signed as a correct record.  The Minutes of the meeting held on 14 July 2008 were agreed and signed as a correct record.

08.4.3
Matters arising


(i) Finance Sub-Committee

The Sub-Committee has now been appointed; details now need to be worked out in relation to when they will meet and determining which items of business are dealt with in the sub-committee and which are brought to SRC.


(ii) Joint Implementation Commission


The SRC had asked for the opportunity to suggest items for inclusion on JIC’s agenda.


Ken Howcroft reported the items that are already on the JIC agenda as follows:

Rethink and review of what is nature of unity we seek – links to ecumenical vision-forming;


Episcope and episcopacy;


Recognition of ordained ministries and the role of lay office;


Joint decision-making structures;


The Group has been extended to include Scotland, Wales and links to Ireland;


More work on diakonia and ordained diaconate;


Missiological understanding of membership/initiation;


Implications of Fresh Expressions and emerging church; 


Local ecumenical work – constitutions, partnerships etc.


The JIC is committed to closer engagement with districts and dioceses to identify issues.

It was noted that there is parallel work being done in the area of ecumenical engagement generally but the Methodist Church is committed to work with the Church of England in particular in the context of the covenant.  


(iii) TSRE Expenditure Items [SRC/08/53]

Doug Swanney presented SRC/08/53.  He explained that TSRE had not had the opportunity to discuss the recommendation in paragraph 4 in advance of this paper being prepared.  Now that more information was available about two courses in supervision that are already offered in Methodist institutions, this recommendation was deferred.

It was asked how firm the requirement of all superintendents of probationers undertaking training in supervision was going to be.  This year is a transitional year, but the intention is that a probationer will only be stationed in a circuit where the superintendent or someone else to whom the supervision is delegated has completed a course in supervision.

The recommendation in paragraph 6 was presented as an attempt to gain clarity concerning the transitional funding for Wesley College Bristol, which had been variously stated in different places.  It was clarified that this funding was in addition to funding the college would receive under the standard formulae applied to all Methodist training institutions and was on the understanding that a review of the College would be undertaken during this Connexional year. With the amended wording in (iii) of ‘in this respect’ for ‘of this type’, the recommendation was agreed.

Martyn Atkins made the comment that the financing of institutions and regions, following the 2006 and 2007 reports into the provision of training, remains complicated.  It is not yet known whether more or less is being paid more than under the previous system.  Time is needed to research properly into the figures and to work towards a coherent approach.  This will be brought back later this year.   


(iv) Update on other Matters Arising [SRC/08/66]

Ken Howcroft presented the list of further matters arising for information.  Follow up work will be done on these items.  This list was felt to be helpful and it was agreed that it should be used as a rolling document.  

08.4.4
Formal Governance Issues 


(i) Scrutiny Log [SRC/08/55]

The scrutiny log was received for information.  It was agreed to encourage a review of the size of the Aldershot Military Trust.  It was agreed that the next governance scrutiny of the New Room, Bristol should be set in the context of the emerging Heritage Committee.  Ken Wales confirmed that the visit to Hartley Victoria College did take place but was not reported.  

Other items on the log needed following up.  Ken Howcroft agreed to bring a proposal to the next SRC about how this work should be taken forward and how the workload could be staggered.  It would now be helpful to start a new document.


(ii) MDO Trustees [SRC/08/56]

Ken Howcroft presented SRC/08/56.  There is now an Ordained Ministries Committee which is concerned with presbyters and deacons.  The MDO Committee acts as trustees for the MDO Centre.  This paper brings a proposal to set up a body of trustees for that building. 

It was asked whether it could say that the ‘Centre will be self-financing’, rather than ‘seek to be’.  It was felt that it might be helpful if the group included some members who are not deacons.  It was asked whether it was right that all its members should be nominated by Convocation.  

It was agreed that these questions would be taken back; however, the Centre needs managing in the interim.  The Diaconal Committee will need to continue taking that responsibility until the new trustee body is established.  


(iii) Amendment to Pension Fund Rules [SRC/08/57]


This was agreed.


(iv) Ministers Pension Fund Valuation [SRC/08/58]


This was received for information at this stage.


(v) Financial procedures manual 

The Audit Committee had asked that SRC be informed that the Manual has been updated and work is being done to ensure that staff know about it.  

08.4.5
Mph Update [SRC/08/54]

Janet Morley was welcomed to the meeting.  SRC was being asked for a steer in the three areas of: Epworth Press; warehousing and fulfilment; and criteria for determining future policy in the area of Methodist publishing.  The aim is that there will be full integration with the Connexional Team by the end of the connexional year; there will need to be interim arrangements into the transition.  Some concern was expressed that there was not sufficient financial information available to members of the meeting to make these decisions. 


Epworth Press


On the basis that these are transitional proposals for this year, the proposals were agreed.


Warehousing and Fulfilment

It was agreed to ask the mph board to explore options 2 and 3 with more financial detail and then only choose option 3 if the additional costs for its distinctively Methodist elements were felt to be proportionate to their limited advantage.   It was agreed to rule out option 1.


Methodist publishing – criteria and staffing

Some suggestions were made for additions to the criteria: strengthen the ways in which we evaluate that materials are fulfilling the need identified by market research; improve the process for agreeing that resource should be published so that there is no surplus of unwanted materials; there should be a more explicit reference to Our Calling and Priorities; there should be a focus on the quality of presentation as well as content; there should be concern to be inclusive.  These criteria will need to come back for review.

It was agreed that a member of the SRC should go to the next meeting of the mph board, and Ian Harrison agreed to attend.

08.4.6
SOCMS Kingsmead Support

It was reported that the SRC had agreed by e-mail to make a grant of £370,000 to SOCMS from the Kingsmead Fund.  

Chris Elliott asked whether SRC would like to receive progress reports on the building project at SOCMS and it was felt that this would be helpful.

08.4.7
Heritage Report [SRC/08/59]

Andrew Moore took the chair for this agenda item.

Ken Wales reported that a preliminary meeting had been held after Conference.  There will be a report to the 2009 Conference, but the group would like to look again at the composition of the committee (which would currently comprise 14 people).

It was noted that the Conference report came simultaneously with recommendations that the Conference also adopted about the review of committees and the new grant-making structure. The SRC confirmed that proposals on heritage should now be moulded to be consonant with those wider policy decisions. 

After considering the impact of the review of committees, recommendations will be brought to the Council for the process of appointing the committee chair working with 6 additional people.  The full committee will not be able to be established during this connexional year and a report will be brought to the 2009 Conference which may propose a different structure of the committee.

Grant-making from the heritage budget needs to be held within the Mission in Britain strand in the new grant-making process. The Heritage Committee would doubtless provide invaluable advice into that process. 

The SRC agreed that the committee needs to include someone with mission interests, as raised at the Conference, and it was also noted that the World Methodist Council has an interest in the heritage sites and ways need to be found of involving members of it.

08.4.8
Job Titles [SRC/08/62]

John Ellis introduced SRC/08/62.  The SRC had requested the proposed senior job titles be changed as they were counter-intuitive.  The proposal is that where posts have been designated as ‘Director’, this is for particular reasons and that should be retained.  However, SRC agreed the proposal that ‘Managers’ should now be called ‘Head of …’ and that the Team Secretaries should be called Deputy General Secretaries.   It was always intended that the strategic leaders would work together as a team and it is felt that it would be helpful to make this explicit in their job titles.  The SRC approved the recommendations which will now be brought to the October Methodist Council.

08.4.9
Safeguarding [SRC/08/60]

David Gamble was welcomed to the meeting to present SRC/08/60.  The six recommendations on page 9 of the report were agreed.

08.4.10
Additional Signatories [SRC/08/67]


The recommendations on SRC/08/67 were agreed.

08.4.11
Confidential Minute 

08.4.12
Selection Criteria for prioritising work in 2008-9 [SRC/08/63]

Mark Wakelin presented SRC/08/63 which was positively received.  SRC wanted more time to be able to engage with it fully.

08.4.13
Proposed Team Work Priorities [SRC/08/64]

John Ellis introduced SRC/08/64 as a best guess of what is manageable this year.  There was some concern about particular items of work and whether they were in the right list.  It was agreed that this should be presented to the Council as soon as possible so that it can be communicated to the relevant groups at an early stage (particularly where the recommendation is that a particular piece of work should be deferred).  The paper is written in the context of the posts that are currently unfilled or filled with new staff.

08.4.14
SRC/08/65 – Stationing Review Group

Doug Swanney presented SRC/08/65 which was an attempt to co-ordinate work on the 38 recommendations of the Stationing Review Group, dividing them into different themes.  A group from the Stationing Committee had met with John Bell and that work had informed this paper which was felt to be helpful.

08.4.15
Mapping a Way Forward 

At this stage, there was nothing to report.  However, it is on the Connexional Leaders’ Forum agenda so there will be a report for the next SRC.

08.4.16
Statistical background

The presentation given to the Conference by Lynda Barley and Nigel Williams of the Research and Statistics Department of the Archbishops Council was circulated for information.  It was agreed that the work they are doing for us, under the terms of a service level agreement, represents good value for money.

08.4.17
SRC reflections on our role

Ken Wales commented that there needed to be a full discussion about the role of SRC.  There has been some discussion at CLF about the role and the name of SRC.  It was noted that the Faith and Order Committee has now moved into a networking model of working.  There will be further conversations about these issues.

It was agreed that there needed to be an additional meeting of SRC after the October Council and before Christmas.  This would be a developmental meeting – possible dates will be circulated.

